# The Cartmel Peninsula: a bibliography

compiled for Cartmel Peninsula Local History Society by

John Beckett

With due acknowledgement to *The books of Furness & Cartmel: a bibliography* compiled by John Garbutt and Harvey Leeson (1993) which formed the basis for this compilation, and with thanks to Lis Fell and Pat Rowland, fellow members of CPLHS, who suggested several additions.

Library locations, where known, are shown: **B** Barrow; **G** Grange-over-Sands; **K** Kendal; **U** Ulverston.

## **General - Texts**

- Allen, S.E., Guthrie, M.G. & Wilson, P.M., eds. 2003. Natural history of Grange-over-Sands and district. Grange-over-Sands: Grange and District Natural History Society. 71pp. Originally published in 1975, revised in 1981. B G K
- Andrews, M. 2012. The Furness Railway: a history. Barrow in Furness: Barrai Books. BKU
- Barber, H. 1869. The prehistoric remains of Furness and Cartmel. Ulverston.
- Barber, H. 1895. Furness and Cartmel notes, or jottings of topographical, ecclesiastical and popular antiquities, and of historical circumstances ... Ulverston: Atkinson. 391pp. Chapters on Cartmel (pp.121-132); Cartmel Priory (pp.133-163) and Holywell Spa (pp.164-171). B U
- Bolton, J. 1869. Geological fragments ... of Furness and Cartmel ... Ulverston: Atkinson. 264pp. Reprinted Beckermet: Moon, 1978. **B G K U**
- Davies-Shiel, M. 1984. Furness & Cartmel. Dalesman.
- Dickinson, J.C. 1980. The land of Cartmel: a history. Kendal: Wilson. 112pp. Chapters on Allithwaite (pp 67-72), Broughton and Newton (pp 72-75), Cark and Holker (pp 75-81), Cartmel (pp 81-85), Cartmel Fell (pp 85-88), Flookburgh (pp 88-90), Grange (pp 91-93, Lindale (pp 93-95). **B G K U**
- Evans, A.L. 1991. Lost Lancashire: the story of Lancashire-beyond-the Sands. 181pp. Chapter on Cartmel peninsula (pp.163-181). Milnthorpe: Cicerone. **B G K U**
- Gilpin, L.R. 2008 The Ulverstone and Lancaster Railway: the challenge of Morecambe Bay. Cumbrian Railways Association. 95pp. **B G K U**
- Hyde, M. & Pevsner, N. 2010. Cumbria: Cumberland, Westmorland and Furness. (The buildings of England.) London: Yale Univ. Pr. 775pp. Entries on Allithwaite (pp.92-93); Cartmel (pp.267-273); Field Broughton (p.347); Flookurgh, with Cark (pp.350-351); Grange-over-Sands (pp.371-374); Holker (pp.410-411); Lindale (pp.497-498) and Staveley-in-Cartmel (p.630).
  B G K U
- Jopling, C.M. 1843. Sketch of Furness & Cartmel, comprising the Hundred of Lonsdale North of the Sands. Ulverston: Soulby. 275pp. Chapters on Cartmel (pp.197-223) and History of Furness and Cartmel (pp.225-253). U
- Kendal Mercury. 1850. Sketches of Grange and the neighbourhood. 116pp. Reprinted Staining: Landy, 2001. **B U**
- Kirby, R.H. and others, eds. 1892. The Rural Deanery of Cartmel in the Diocese of Carlisle, its churches and endowments. Ulverston: Atkinson. 125pp. Chapters on Cartmel (pp.17-36); Allithwaite (pp.37-40); Field Broughton (pp.48-52); Flookburgh (pp.53-61); Grange-over-Sands (pp.62-67); Lindale (pp.68-73) and Staveley-in-Cartmel (pp.74-79). B U

- Manning, J. 2010 It was better than working: memoirs of a Morecambe Bay fisherman. 200pp. Self published. **B K U**
- Marshall, J.D. 1958. Furness and the Industrial Revolution ... Barrow-in-Furness: Library and Museum committee. 438pp. **B G**
- Mills, N. 2014. Pounds and pinfolds of Cumbria. Bishop's Castle: YouCaxton Publications. 83pp. Entries on Cark-in-Cartmel (pp.46-47); Cartmel (p. 47); Field Broughton (p.56); Grangeover-Sands (p.57); Staveley-in-Cartmel (p.75).
- Mitchell, W.R. 2005. Around Morecambe Bay. Phillimore. 145pp. BGK
- Mosley, M. 2010. The metalliferous mines of Cartmel and South Lonsdale. (British mining no. 89). Nelson: Northern Mine Research Society. 104pp.
  Refs to Cartmel (pp.29-30,55,78); Cartmel Priory (pp. 55-58,60,78-79); Cartmel Peninsula (pp.78-79). K
- Peter, D. 1985. 'Cross Kent Sands. The story of Morecambe Bay and the guides across Kent Sands. Mayoh. 48pp. **B G**
- Robinson, C. & Mitchell, W.R. 1986. Life around Morecambe Bay. Dalesman. 71pp. B
- Robinson, C. 1989. Sandman of Morecambe Bay: Guide to the sands. Dalesman. 96pp. B G K
- Robinson, C. 1998. Sand pilot of Morecambe Bay. Atlantic. 95pp. Reprint of the 1980 edition with new colour pictures. **B G K U**
- Robinson, C. 2000. Sand walker: a lifetime on Morecambe Bay. Great Northern. 96pp. B G K
- Robinson, C. 2007. Between the tides: the perilous beauty of Morecambe Bay. Great Northern. 127pp. **B G K U**
- South Lakeland District Council. 1984. Cartmel and Furness Local Plan. B K
- Stockdale, J. 1872. [Annales Caermoelenses] Annals of Cartmel. 595pp. Reprinted Beckermet: Moon, 1978. **B U**
- Taylor, S. 1955. Cartmel people and priory. Kendal: Wilson. 181pp.
  Chapters on Upper Holker (pp 89-94), Lower Holker (pp 95-103), Lower Allithwaite (pp 104-110), Upper Allithwaite (pp 111-116), Broughton (pp 117-123), Staveley in Cartmel (pp 124-132), Grange-over-Sands (pp 143-146). B G K U
- Victoria county history of Lancashire. 1914. Vols II: Religious houses, and VIII: Topography: Lonsdale hundred, north and south.
  Chapters on Cartmel Priory (vol II, pp 143-148), Cartmel (Vol VIII, pp 254-265), Lower Allithwaite (vol VIII, pp 265-268), Upper Allithwaite (vol VIII, pp 268-270), Lower Holker (vol VIII, pp 270-276), Upper Holker (vol VIII, pp 276-278), Broughton (vol VIII, pp 278-282), Staveley (vol VIII. p 281). Available online at www.british-history.ac.uk. B U
- Whellan, W. 1860. The history and topography of the counties of Cumberland and Westmorland, with Furness and Cartmel in Lancashire. Pontefract. **B**
- Whitaker, T.D. 1872-6. A history of the original parish of Whalley and the honour of Clitheroe, to which is subjoined an account of the parish of Cartmell. 4<sup>th</sup> ed. Routledge.

## **General – Directories**

Bulmer, T. & Co. 1900. History, topography, and directory of Furness and Cartmel, comprising its history and archaeology, physical and geological features. 2<sup>nd</sup> edition 1911. B G K

Furness Year Book. 1900-1952. B

- Grange & district red books. 1882- Annual then irregular.
  Barrow Library holds 1939, 1940, 1949, 1957, 1959, 1964, 1965, 1969, 1972, 1975/76. B
  Grange Library holds: 1909, 1913, 1914, 1916, 1928-1932, 1934-1941, 1947-1949, 1954, 1957, 1959, 1961, 1964-1966/67, 1969, 1972, 1975/76 and a Cumulated index to Advertisers in *Grange Red Book* 1883 1938. G
- Grigg, R. 1988. The principal inhabitants of Cumberland & Westmorland with Furness & Cartmel 1829: an alphabetical index. Culcheth: Beewood Coldell. 300pp.
   Alphabetical index to the Parson & White Directory q.v. B K
- Mannex, P & Co. 1849. History, topography and directory of Westmorland and Lonsdale North of the Sands in Lancashire. Also 1851 (reprinted Beckermet: Moon,1978). **B G K**
- Mannex, P. & Co. 1876. History & directory of Barrow in Furness, and the whole of North Lonsdale. B
- Mannex, P. & Co. 1882. History & directory of Furness and Cartmel. B U
- Parson, W. & White, W. 1829. A history, directory and gazetteer of Cumberland and Westmorland with ... Furness and Cartmel. Reprinted Beckermet: Moon, 1976. See also Grigg, R. B G K

## **General – Guidebooks**

- Abercrombie, E. 1960. Grange and the Cartmel Fells: twenty walks with historical notes and drawings. 75pp. **B**
- Atkinson's guide to Grange-over-Sands. 1900. 76pp. Chapters on Grange-over-Sands (pp 5-15), Lindale (pp 15-16), Kents Bank (pp 17-19), Cartmel (pp 19-22), Hokker (pp 22-23), Allithwaite (pp 26-30), Cark (pp 31-32). **B**
- Cropper, A.E. 1903. Holiday rambles in rural England. Ulverston. Chapters on Flookburgh (pp.28-37), Cartmel & Furness (pp.49-61). **B**
- "Dalesman". 1969. Grange and Cartmel: a guide for tourists including Cartmel coast, Holker Hall, Newby Bridge, Winster Valley. Clapham: Dalesman. 28pp.
- Garbutt, J. 1900. The illustrated guide to the holiday resorts on the Furness Railway. Furness Railway Company. 174pp. Reprinted Ulverston: Reminder Press, 2006. Chapters on Grange-over-Sands (pp 61-75), Kents Bank (pp 76-77), Cark and Holker (p 78) and Cartmel (pp 79-80). **B K**

Grange-over-Sands and district: a history and guide. 1935. Kendal: Atkinson & Pollitt. 44pp. U

Guide to Grange and the neighbourhood with notes on Cartmel Priory Church. 1880. Brocklebank. U

Hankinson, A.W. 189-. Rambles about Grange and Arnside, with descriptions of the walks, drives and excursions. Ulverston. **B** 

Johnson, T. n.d. The gossiping guide to Morecambe, Heysham, Silverdale, Arnside, Grange, Cartmel.

- Lofthouse, J. 1954. The curious traveller through Lakeland. Chapter on Cartmel, Cartmel peninsula (pp.47-70). **B**
- Lofthouse, J. 1956. The curious traveller: Lancaster to Lakeland; present day journeys on ancient and historic routes around Morecambe Bay, through Cartmel and Low and High Furness, to the Lakes. Hale. 2<sup>nd</sup> ed 1981. **B G K**

Mason's illustrated Grange-over-Sands and district with map. 1906. 56pp.

- Mason's pocket guide to Grange-over-Sands and places of interest around. 1911. 97pp. Chapters on Grange-over-Sands (pp 3-25), Allithwaite (pp 51-52), Cartmel (pp 52-57), Holker (pp 59-61), Kents Bank (pp 61-66), Cark & Flookburgh (pp 66-67), Lindale (pp 67-69), Meathop (p.69). **B** U
- Miller, M. 1994. Exploring Grange and the Cartmel peninsula. Parnassus/Stramongate Press. 40pp. B G K U
- Thomlinson, J.T. 1980. Grange and Cartmel: a practical guide for visitors. Clapham: Dalesman. 32pp. **B G K**
- Waddington, T.A.J. publr. Grange-over-Sands, Arnside and Silverdale. 34pp. Chapters on Grange-over-Sands (pp 1-6,8-9,21-23,33-34), Kents Bank (pp 6-8), Cartmel (pp 15-19), Cark (pp 19-20), Holker (pp 20-21), Flookburgh (p 21). B

#### **General** – Maps

See Addendum

#### **General – Parish registers and censuses**

Barlow, R. 2004. Cartmel parish registers 1771-1837. Bishops transcripts. 430pp. BK

- Brierley, H. 1907. The registers of the Parish Church of Cartmel ...: christenings, burials, and weddings 1559-1661. Rochdale: Lancashire Parish Register Society. 316pp. **B**
- Chapman, J.W., ed. 1985. The registers of Cartmel Priory Part III 1724-1771 (marriages to 1790) with marriages from ... Lindale 1754-1788. Lancashire Parish Register Society microfiche series 4.
- \* Cumbria Family History Society. 1991. Transcript & index for the 1851 census for Allithwaite Upper and Lower, Cartmel Fell, Staveley, Broughton East, Upper Holker. CFHS. 107pp. **B**
- \* Cumbria Family History Society. 2003. Transcript and index of the 1851 census for Lower Allithwaite, Lower Holker and Upper Holker. CFHS. 115pp. **B**
- Dickinson, R. 1957. The registers of the Parish of Cartmel. Part II. 1660-1723. Macclesfield: Lancashire Parish Register Society. **B**
- \* Note: It is possible to view all the censuses, by parish and enumeration district, online at www.ancestry.co.uk

## **General - Periodicals**

Ayre, L. R., ed. 1894-1900. The North Lonsdale Magazine and Furness Miscellany. 4 vols.
 Articles on Bigland Hall (1, 142-145); Cartmel Priory (1, 18-24, 50-56, 67-72); Grange-over-Sands (1, 228-233, 4, 198-206); Field Broughton (4, 262-267); Flookburgh (4, 235-239) and Staveley in Cartmel (4, 274-277). U

Cartmel and Lower Holker Almanac. 1888-1917. B

Cumbria. 1951-. Index to vols 1-55, 1951-2005. B K

- Lancaster Guardian. 19<sup>th</sup> century issues searchable on the British Library Newspaper database, accessible via the Cumbria Libraries website <u>www.cumbria.gov.uk/libraries</u> Westmorland Gazette <u>may</u> be added to this database in the future.
- [Soulby's] Ulverston Advertiser. 1847-1914. Searchable CD-ROM for 1848-1862. B
- Transactions of the Cumberland & Westmorland Antiquarian & Archaeological Society. 1866-. Cumulative index volumes for 1866-1900; 1901-12; 1913-25; 1960-89. Indexes for vols 1-45 in 1946; vols 46-72 in 1973. **B G K U**

## **General – Photographs**

Garbutt, J. & Marsh, J. 1991. Lancashire North of the Sands in old photographs. Sutton. B G K U

- Marsh, J. 1988. Grange, Cartmel & district in times past. Chorley: Countryside. 48pp.
- Rothwell, C. 1995. The Lancashire coast. (Britain in old photographs). Sutton. 126pp. Photographs of Grange-over-Sands (pp.105-108, 112); Kents Bank (p.107); Allithwaite (p.108); Cartmel (pp.109,112); Flookburgh (p.110) and Cark (p.113). **B G K**
- Sankey, R. 1976. Furness and Cartmel: a photographic recollection. Clapham: Dalesman. 80pp. **B G U** Photographs of Cartmel village, Holker, Cark, Flookburgh (pp.64-71); Allithwaite, Kents Bank, Grange-over-Sands (pp. 72-76); Lindale and High Newton (pp.77-80).

## Allithwaite

Boarbank Hall. 2008. 26pp

- Brandwood, G. The architecture of Sharpe, Paley and Austin. English Heritage, 2012. The following is extracted from Catalogue of works and projects (pp 210-259): 1863-5 St Mary's church, parsonage and schools. Invitation to tender for parsonage and schools Jun 1863. Miss Mary Winfield Lambert of Boarbank Hall (d 1857) bequeathed £2,500 for the church, £1,000 for the schools and £1,500 for the parsonage. Contractors – C Baynes (masonry), R Storey, Cark and R Wright, Lancaster (joinery), T Dickinson, Lancaster (plumbing), G Taylor (slating & plastering), Downward, Ulverston (painter). Clerk of Works – H Gorton. *The Ecclesiogist* called it 'A good church'. [*Lancaster Gazette* 20,27.6.1863, 15.10.1864: *Ulverston Mirror* 1.7.1865: *The Ecclesiologist* 26, 1865, 232: Ellis, D C 2006 A *Brief Guide to St Mary's Church, Allithwaite*, 1-2]. B K U
- Dickinson, J.C. 1980. The land of Cartmel: a history. Kendal: Wilson. 112pp. Chapter on Allithwaite (pp 67-72). **B G K U**
- Ellis, D.C. 2006. A brief guide to St Mary's Church, Allithwaite.
- Hull, M., Rowland, P. & Copeland, B. 2015. The Allithwaite boys: a commemoration of those from the parish who served and fell in the First World War. 158pp. **G K**
- Hyde, M. & Pevsner, N. 2010. Cumbria: Cumberland, Westmorland and Furness. (The buildings of England.) London: Yale Univ. Pr. 775pp. Entry on Allithwaite (pp.92-93). **B G K U**
- Kirby, R.H. and others, eds. 1892. The Rural Deanery of Cartmel in the Diocese of Carlisle, its churches and endowments. Ulverston: Atkinson. 125pp. Chapter on Allithwaite (pp.37-40).
   B K U

Makin, P. 1980. Boarbank Hall.

- Mansergh, R. 2019. Cumbria at war 1939-45. Barnsley: Pen & Swaord Books Ltd. 279pp. Item on Acting Flight Lieutenant Austin Drinkall (pp.215-217). **K U**
- Rothwell, C. 1995. The Lancashire coast. (Britain in old photographs). Sutton. 126pp. Photographs of Allithwaite (p.108). **B G K**
- Rowland, P., Rowland, P. & Copeland, B. 2019. Allithwaite: a short history. Cartmel: Cartmel Peninsula Local History Society. 30pp. **B G K**
- Sankey, R. 1976. Furness and Cartmel: a photographic recollection. Clapham: Dalesman. 80pp. **B** Photographs of Allithwaite, Kents Bank, Grange-over-Sands (pp. 72-76).
- Stevens, R. 1990. A History of the parish of Allithwaite, to commemorate the 125<sup>th</sup> anniversary of the founding of St Mary's Allithwaite. 40pp. **G**

Strong, J.J. 1965. St. Mary's Allithwaite centenary 1865-1965.

- Taylor, S. 1955. Cartmel people and priory. Kendal: Wilson. 181pp. Chapter on Lower Allithwaite (pp 104-110). **B G K U**
- Victoria county history of Lancashire. 1914. Vols II: Religious houses, and VIII: Topography: Lonsdale hundred, north and south. Available online at <u>www.british-history.ac.uk</u> Chapter on Lower Allithwaite (vol VIII, pp 265-268). **B** U

#### Ayside

- Taylor, S. 1955. Cartmel people and priory. Kendal: Wilson. 181pp. Chapter on Staveley in Cartmel (pp 124-132). **B G K U**
- Victoria county history of Lancashire. 1914. Vols II: Religious houses, and VIII: Topography: Lonsdale hundred, north and south. Available online at <u>www.british-history.ac.uk</u> Chapters on Staveley (vol VIII. p 281). **B U**

#### **Cark-in-Cartmel**

- Brandwood, G. The architecture of Sharpe, Paley and Austin. English Heritage, 2012.
  The following is extracted from Catalogue of works and projects (pp 210-259):
  1875 station buildings on up platform. [Cumbria Record Office (Barrow), TBR/1/65:
  Grosse, P. 1996. 'Furness Railway architecture', in Battye, R. & Peascod, M. (eds) *Furness Railway 150*, p.41. Grange-over-Sands: Cumbrian Railways Association]. **B** U
- Dickinson, J.C. 1980. The land of Cartmel: a history. Kendal: Wilson. 112pp. Chapter on Cark and Holker (pp 75-81). **B G K U**
- Garbutt, J. 1900. The illustrated guide to the holiday resorts on the Furness Railway. Furness Railway Company. 174pp. Reprinted Ulverston: Reminder Press, 2006. Chapter on Cark and Holker (p 78). **B K**
- Hindle, J. 1895. Illustrated handbook to Cark-in-Cartmel containing a concise history of the three villages of Cark, Flookburgh and Holker, and Cartmel. 62pp.
- Hyde, M. & Pevsner, N. 2010. Cumbria: Cumberland, Westmorland and Furness. (The buildings of England.) London: Yale Univ. Pr. 775pp. Entry on Flookurgh, with Cark (pp.350-351). See also Pevsner,N.
- Longmire, D. and others. 1980. Looking back: recollections of life in Cark, Flookburgh and district.104pp. Reprinted 2001. **B G K U**

- Marshall, J.D. & Davies-Shiel, M. 1977. The industrial archaeology of the Lake Counties. Beckermet: Moon. 287pp. Chapter on Cark-in-Cartmel (p.231). **B G K**
- Mills, N. 2014. Pounds and pinfolds of Cumbria. Bishop's Castle: YouCaxton Publications. Entry on Cark-in-Cartmel (pp.46-47).
- Rothwell, C. 1995. The Lancashire coast. (Britain in old photographs). Sutton. 126pp. Photographs of Cark (p.113). **B G K**
- Sankey, R. 1976. Furness and Cartmel: a photographic recollection. Clapham: Dalesman. 80pp. **B** Photographs of Cartmel village, Holker, Cark, Flookburgh (pp.64-71).
- Victoria county history of Lancashire. 1914. Vols II: Religious houses, and VIII: Topography: Lonsdale hundred, north and south. Available online at <u>www.british-history.ac.uk</u> Chapter on Lower Holker (vol VIII, pp 270-276). **B** U

### Cartmel

- Ayre, L. R., ed. 1894-1900. The North Lonsdale Magazine and Furness Miscellany. 4 vols. Article on Cartmel Priory (1, 18-24, 50-56, 67-72). U
- Baker, T. 1991. Cartmel Priory: the Priory Church of St Mary & St Michael, Cartmel. 2<sup>nd</sup> ed. Cartmel Parochial Church Council.
- Barber, H. 1895. Furness and Cartmel notes, or jottings of topographical, ecclesiastical and popular antiquities, and of historical circumstances ... Ulverston: Atkinson. 391pp. Chapters on Cartmel (pp.121-132); Cartmel Priory (pp.133-163). B U

Brandwood, G. The architecture of Sharpe, Paley and Austin. English Heritage, 2012. The following is extracted from Catalogue of works and projects (pp 210-259):

- 1859 National Schools with separate residences for the master and mistress. Invitation to tender [*Lancaster Gazette* 19.11.1859].
- Priory. Plan for reseating 1863 (but seats not assigned until 1867).
  '[V]ery carefully restored by Mr Paley' (*The Ecclesiologist*). Restored; walls stripped of plaster, galleries removed, new seats, organ (by F W Jardine of Manchester), font, pulpit, reading desk reglazed with Hartley's cathedral glass [Cumbria Record Office (Kendal), WPR 89/1/3/10-12: *Lancaster Gazette* 1.8.1867, 2.10.1867: *The Ecclesiologist* 29, 1868, 313].
- 1870 St Mary. Design for altar [volumes of drawings by 'Austin & Paley' 2, 215].
- 1885 Priory, tomb chest to support the figure of Lord Frederick Cavendish, carved by Thomas Woolmer. Contractor James Heap [*Barrow Herald* 29.8.1885].
- c 1890 Priory. Design for memorial tablet [volumes of drawings by 'Austin & Paley' 1, 20].
- 1893 St Mary. Design for churchyard gates, Sept [volumes of drawings by 'Austin & Paley' 1, 80].
- 1901 Aynsome Agricultural Experimental Station, chemical laboratory and model dairy. For J S & T M Remington [datestone: undated prospectus in Cumbria Record Office (Barrow), BDTB 67/75,2,3: Furness Year Book 1902, 256].
- 1925 Priory. Specification for repairs and pointing internal walls in Nov so work probably continued into 1926 [Lancashire Record Office, DDSr 10/1, fol 65].
- 1930 Priory. Report and specification for minor restoration [Lancashire Record Office, DDSr 10/1, fols 107-8; 10/3 fols 42-6: Sedbergh School Governors' Minutes, 1929-30]. B U
- Butler, L. 2011. The church notes of Sir Stephen Glynne for Cumbria (1833-1872). Cumberland and Westmorland Antiquarian and Archaeological Society. Information on Cartmel Priory (pp. 46-51). B K

- Cartmel & District Local History Society. 1999. Everyday life in Cartmel from 1900 to 1950, edited by Stewart Allen. (Cartmel Millenium Heritage Initiative publication no.2). Cartmel Village Society. 24pp.
- Cartmel Methodist Church: the story of a century, 1872-1972.
- Cartmel Parochial Church Council. 1996. The Priory Church of St Mary & St Michael Cartmel Priory, Cumbria.
- Cartmel Priory C of E School. 2008. 50th anniversary 1958-2008. 149pp.
- Cartmel Village Design Statement Steering Committee. 1994. Cartmel village design statement. Cartmel Village Society. 12pp.
- Cartmel Village Society & Rural Buildings Preservation Trust. 1999. The house detectives vol 1: Historic buildings of Cartmel and advice on how to become a house detective. (Cartmel Millenium Heritage Initiative publication no.3). Cartmel Village Society. 19pp.
- Cartmel Women's Institute. 1928. Notes on old Cartmel and the valley. 19pp. Reprinted Cartmel: Bain Smith 1980. U
- Chaplin, W.R.M. 1973. The bells of the Priory Church of St Mary & St Michael, Cartmel. Kendal: Wilson.
- Cornfield, L. & Bartoluzzi, L. 1997. Cartmel: a guided walk. Cartmel Village Amenities Trust 10pp. B
- Dickinson, J.C. 1933. The story of the Priory Church of St Mary the Virgin, Cartmel. 33pp. K B
- Dickinson, J.C. 1980. The land of Cartmel: a history. Kendal: Wilson. 112pp. Chapter on Cartmel (pp 81-85). **B G K U**
- Dickinson, J.C. 1991. The Priory of Cartmel. Milnthorpe: Cicerone. 123pp. B
- Dykes, L.G.F. & Hardwick, T. n.d. The Priory Church of St Mary Cartmel: a short descriptive and historical note. Grange-over-Sands: Wadsworth. 16pp. **B** U
- Ffolliott, W. 1854. Cartmel Parish, and Parish Church: and sermons preached therein. Wertheim and Macintosh. 134pp. U
- Garbutt, J. 1900. The illustrated guide to the holiday resorts on the Furness Railway. Furness Railway Company. 174pp. Reprinted Ulverston: Reminder Press, 2006. Chapter on Cartmel (pp 79-80). **B K**
- Gilby, G.W. 2012. The hatchments of Cartmel Priory. Upleatham: Gilby. 15pp.
- Glaister, J. 2002. Twixt cock and fairy: 150 years of cricket on Cartmel Park. Badger. 288pp. GK
- Grant of the manor of Cartmel, in fee-farm. A translation from the Latin of Letters Patent of Charles I, in the year 1641 ... 1833. 16pp. **B**
- Hyde, M. & Pevsner, N. 2010. Cumbria: Cumberland, Westmorland and Furness. (The buildings of England.) London: Yale Univ. Pr. 775pp. Entry on Cartmel (pp.267-273). **B G K U**
- Kirby, R.H. and others, eds. 1892. The Rural Deanery of Cartmel in the Diocese of Carlisle, its churches and endowments. Ulverston: Atkinson. 125pp. Chapter on Cartmel (pp.17-36). **B U**

Lancashire County Planning Dept. 1973. Cartmel conservation area. 11pp. U

Martin,H. 2000. Cartmel War Memorial: the men. 56pp. B

- Mason, H.T. 1915. Cartmel: a haunt of ancient peace. Grange-over-Sands: Mason. 56pp. (mostly about the Priory). **B K U**
- Mills, N. 2014. Pounds and pinfolds of Cumbria. Bishop's Castle: YouCaxton Publications. Entry on Cartmel (p. 47).
- Mosley, M. 2010. The metalliferous mines of Cartmel and South Lonsdale. (British mining no. 89). Nelson: Northern Mine Research Society. 104pp. Refs to Cartmel (pp.29-30,55,78); Cartmel Priory (pp. 55-58,60,78-79).

Pain, R. 2001. Why Cartmel? Survival of a small racecourse 1856-1998. Kendal: Lakeland Health. 218pp. **G K** 

- Pigott, C.D. 1999. Natural history of Cartmel. (Cartmel Millenium Heritage Initiative publication no.1). Cartmel Village Society. 15pp.
- Pipe, B. & S. 2015. Historic Cumbria off the beaten track. Stroud: Amberley. Chapter on Grange-over-Sands and Cartmel (pp. 33-41). **B K**
- Remington, J.S. 1935. A peep into the past. Kendal: Wilson. 59pp. [Aynsome and Cartmel]. B K
- Rigge, H.F. 1879 & 1885. Cartmel Priory Church, North Lancashire. Cartmel: Brickel. 31pp. B
- Rigge, H.F. 1881. A paper on the Harrington tomb in Cartmel Priory Church. 14pp. B
- Rothwell, C. 1995. The Lancashire coast. (Britain in old photographs). Sutton. 126pp. Photographs of Cartmel (pp.109,112). **B G K**
- Rothwell, E. 1997. The misericords and screen in Cartmel Priory.
- Rothwell, E. 1995. The stained glass in Cartmel Priory.
- Sankey, R. 1976. Furness and Cartmel: a photographic recollection. Clapham: Dalesman. 80pp. **B** Photographs of Cartmel village, Holker, Cark, Flookburgh (pp.64-71).
- Smalley, J.B. 1937. A short history of the Cartmel Agricultural Society 1872-1968. 36pp. K
- Taylor, S. 1955. Cartmel people and priory. Kendal: Wilson. 181pp. B G K U
- Thompson, B.L. 1946. Cartmel Priory gatehouse. Kendal: National Trust. 7pp.
- Turner, E. 1934. Cartmel Village Hall opening.
- Victoria county history of Lancashire. 1914. Vols II: Religious houses, and VIII: Topography: Lonsdale hundred, north and south. Available online at <u>www.british-history.ac.uk</u> Chapters on Cartmel Priory (vol II, pp 143-148), Cartmel (Vol VIII, pp 254-265). **B** U
- Wakefield, A.M. 1909. Cartmel Priory and sketches of North Lonsdale. Grange-over-Sands: Mason. 81pp. **B**
- Walters, L. 2009. Cartmel Quaker Meeting: our first 150 years. 86pp. B G K U

## **Field Broughton**

- Ayre, L. R., ed. 1894-1900. The North Lonsdale Magazine and Furness Miscellany. 4 vols. Article on Field Broughton (4, 262-267). U
- Brandwood, G. The architecture of Sharpe, Paley and Austin. English Heritage, 2012. The following is extracted from 'Catalogue of works and projects' (pp 210-259):

- 1892-4 St Peter. Replaced a church of 1745 a mile away. (sic in fact the chapel it replaced was on the same site). Design 1891. £7,500 or £8,000 paid for by Harriet Margaret Hibbert and her trustees as a memorial to her husband, Thomas Hibbert, and by Henry Hibbert of Broughton Grove. Shingled spire 110ft high. Contractors J Hatch & Sons, Lancaster, Thoms of Grange (mason). [Cumbria Record Office (Kendal), WPR 86/1/3/7-9, 24; 86/1/8/7: Lancaster Standard 6.7.1894: Bulmer, T & Co. 1905. History, Topography and Directory of Westmorland, p. 203. Preston: T. Bulmer & Co.: Kelly's Directory of Lancashire 1913, 500].
- 1903 vicarage. Invitation to tender [*Lancaster Guardian* 7, 14.9.1901]. Accounts for work dated Oct 1903. Contractors – Thoms & Sons, Grange-over-Sands, Parke Bros, Kendal (joiners), T Cross & Sons, Lancaster, and J W Braithwaite, Grange-over-Sands [Cumbria Record Office (Kendal), WPR 86/1/4/14].
- 1913 St Peter. Plan of drains round church [Cumbria Record Office (Kendal), WPR 86/1/3/10]. **B U**
- Dickinson, J.C. 1980. The land of Cartmel: a history. Kendal: Wilson. 112pp. Chapter on Broughton and Newton (pp 72-75). **B G K U**
- Hyde, M. & Pevsner, N. 2010. Cumbria: Cumberland, Westmorland and Furness. (The buildings of England.) London: Yale Univ. Pr. 775pp. Entry on Field Broughton (p.347). **B G K U**
- Kirby, R.H. and others, eds. 1892. The Rural Deanery of Cartmel in the Diocese of Carlisle, its churches and endowments. Ulverston: Atkinson. 125pp. Chapter on Field Broughton (pp.48-52). B U
- Mills, N. 2014. Pounds and pinfolds of Cumbria. Bishop's Castle: YouCaxton Publications. Entry on Field Broughton (p.56).
- Taylor, S. 1955. Cartmel people and priory. Kendal: Wilson. 181pp. Chapter on Broughton (pp 117-123). **B G K U**
- Victoria county history of Lancashire. 1914. Vols II: Religious houses, and VIII: Topography: Lonsdale hundred, north and south. Available online at <u>www.british-history.ac.uk</u> Chapter on Broughton (vol VIII, pp 278-282). **B** U

# Flookburgh

- Ayre, L. R., ed. 1894-1900. The North Lonsdale Magazine and Furness Miscellany. 4 vols. Article on Flookburgh (4, 235-239). U
- Brandwood, G. The architecture of Sharpe, Paley and Austin. English Heritage, 2012. The following is extracted from 'Catalogue of works and projects' (pp 210-259):
  1897-1900 St John the Baptist. Replacement for a church of 1777 on a different site and a memorial. New site given by the Misses Harrison of Flookburgh House. Main benefactors – members of the Cavendish family, especially Victor Cavendish MP and his wife Evelyn. *c* £12,000 (original estimate £8,000). Contractors – Anthony Blair, Allithwaite (masonry), Bradwell & Co, Barrow (carpentry), Chippendale, Grange-over-Sands (slating), A Moorhouse, Kirkby Lonsdale (plumbing and glazing) [Cumbria Record Office (Kendal), WPR 79/1/2/4: *Kendal & County News* 11.12.1897: *Building News* 73, 1897, 670, 866; 79, 1900, 571]. B U

Dickinson, J.C. 1952. Flookburgh and its church. Dickinson. 16pp.

- Dickinson, J.C. 1980. The land of Cartmel: a history. Kendal: Wilson. 112pp. Chapter on Flookburgh (pp 88-90). **B G K U**
- Hindle, J. 1895. Illustrated handbook to Cark-in-Cartmel containing a concise history of the three villages of Cark, Flookburgh and Holker, and Cartmel. 62pp.

- Hyde, M. & Pevsner, N. 2010. Cumbria: Cumberland, Westmorland and Furness. (The buildings of England.) London: Yale Univ. Pr. 775pp. Entries on Flookurgh, with Cark (pp.350-351). B G K U
- Kirby, R.H. and others, eds. 1892. The Rural Deanery of Cartmel in the Diocese of Carlisle, its churches and endowments. Ulverston: Atkinson. 125pp. Chapter on Flookburgh (pp.53-61). B U
- Longmire, D. and others. 1980. Looking back: recollections of life in Cark, Flookburgh and district. 104pp. Reprinted 2001. **B G K U**
- Nixon, J. 2012. Wings over Sands: a concise history of Cark Airfield & RAF Grange-over-Sands. Razor Sharp. 208pp. G
- Nixon, J. 2014. Wings over Sands: a concise history of RAF Cark & RAF Grange-over-Sands. Pixel Tweaks Publications, 208pp. **B G K U**
- Rimmer, P. 2013. The tide's the very devil. Rimmer, 2013. 100pp. G K U
- Rothwell, C. 1995. The Lancashire coast. (Britain in old photographs). Sutton. 126pp. Photographs of Flookburgh (p.110). **B G K**
- Sankey, R. 1976. Furness and Cartmel: a photographic recollection. Clapham: Dalesman. 80pp. **B** Photographs of Cartmel village, Holker, Cark, Flookburgh (pp.64-71).
- Tyler, I. 2018. The RAF in Cumbria 1939-1946. Blue Rock Publications. Chapter 11 on RAF Cark 'Flookburgh' pp. 49-72. **K**
- Victoria county history of Lancashire. 1914. Vols II: Religious houses, and VIII: Topography: Lonsdale hundred, north and south. Available online at <u>www.british-history.ac.uk</u> Chapter on Lower Holker (vol VIII, pp 270-276). **B** U
- Whalan, G. 2016. The sound of musicals: amateur musical theatre in the South Lakes peninsulas. Consett: Stable Door Press. Chapter on Flookburgh and District Amateur Operatic Society (founded 1951) (p.225-242). B G K U

## **Grange-over-Sands**

- Apsland, L. 1888. A guide to Grange-over-Sands. 110pp.
- Atkinson, M. 2007. Enlightenment comes to Grange-over-Sands: a commemoration of the centenary of the Grange Lecture Society ... Grange-over-Sands: Grange Lecture Society. 32pp. **K**
- Ayre, L. R., ed. 1894-1900. The North Lonsdale Magazine and Furness Miscellany. 4 vols. Articles on Grange-over-Sands (1, 228-233, 4, 198-206). U
- Beckett, J. 2003. Notes relating to Merlewood, Grange-over-Sands, 1850-1930: the house, its occupants and their families. 149pp. K <u>http://merlewood.beckett.pw</u>
- Beckett, J & Gardiner, A. 1987. Merlewood, Grange-over-Sands, and the Lancashire cotton industry ... 1850-1950. 17pp. **B**
- Brandwood, G. The architecture of Sharpe, Paley and Austin. English Heritage, 2012. The following is extracted from 'Catalogue of works and projects' (pp 210-259): 1858 parsonage. Invitation to tender [*Lancaster Gazette* 29.5.1858].
  - c.1864 station. For the FR [plaque at station]. English Heritage, Listed Building System
    - 460552 suggests c.1877 Description viewable on www.imagesofengland.co.uk.

- 1866 Grange Hotel, Station Square. Invitation to tender Dec 1863. Built for the Furness Railway Company [*Lancaster Gazette* 26.12.1863: English Heritage, Listed Building System 460550 Description viewable on <u>www.imagesofengland.co.uk</u>].
  1884 St Paul. Design for pulpit, Dec 1884 [volumes of drawings by 'Austin & Paley' 1, 4-5].
- 1914 St Paul. Plans to rebuild [Cumbria Record Office (Kendal), WPR 100/W 4]. Unexecuted.
- Wesleyan chapel. Invitation to tender for vestry [*Lancaster Guardian* 18.4.1914]. 1932-3 St Paul. Chancel, chapel, vestry and S porch. £6,160. Contractor – A O Thoms.
- Glazing by Shrigley & Hunt [Lancashire Record Office, DDSr 10/1, fols 114-15; 10/2, fols 111-12; 10/3 fol 121]. **B U**
- Dickinson, J.C. 1980. The land of Cartmel: a history. Kendal: Wilson. 112pp. Chapter on Grange (pp 91-93). **B G K U**
- Eggerslack Auxiliary Military Hospital, Grange-over-Sands 1916-1919. Grange-over-Sands: Mason.
- Garbutt, J. 1900. The illustrated guide to the holiday resorts on the Furness Railway. Furness Railway Company. 174pp. Reprinted Ulverston: Reminder Press, 2006. Chapter on Grange-over-Sands (pp 61-75). **B K**
- Garnet. 1884. Grange-over-Sands with excursions therefrom.
- Gill, J. 1969. The origin and development of Grange-over-Sands. MA dissertation, University of Lancaster.
- Gilpin, L.R. 1997. Grange-over-Sands: a resort and its railway. The story of the railway at Grange and its influence on the growth of the town. (Cumbrian communities and their railways no.1). Cumbrian Railways Association. 24pp. B
- Grange-over-Sands official guide. 1950. Grange-over-Sands: Grange Urban District Council. 146pp. Also later years, and subsequently published by South Lakeland District Council. **G**
- Grange Parochial Church Council. 1953. Grange-over-Sands Parish Church (St Paul's): a short record 1853-1953 together with some historical notes about the site of the town. 27pp. U
- Grange Visitor. 1875-91. Weekly lists of visitors with where they were staying, and news of local events. **B** (1889) **K** (April 1875-January 1891 on microfilm).
- Hankinson, H.W. 1891. Rambles about Grange and Arnside with descriptions of the walks etc. 60pp.
- Heywood, Abel and Sons. 1869. Guide to Ulverston, Grange and Newby Bridge. 16pp. B
- Honeyman, N. 2018. Old Grange-over-Sands. 56pp. Stenlake Publishing. G K
- Hudson, J. 1850. Sketches of Grange and the neighbourhood. 116pp. Reprinted Staining: Landy, 2001. B
- Hyde, M. & Pevsner, N. 2010. Cumbria: Cumberland, Westmorland and Furness. (The buildings of England.) London: Yale Univ. Pr. 775pp. Entry on Grange-over-Sands (pp.371-374). B G K U
- Kendal Mercury. 1848. A guide to Grange. 129pp. B
- Kirby, R.H. and others, eds. 1892. The Rural Deanery of Cartmel in the Diocese of Carlisle, its churches and endowments. Ulverston: Atkinson. 125pp. Chapter on Grange-over-Sands (pp.62-67). **B** U
- Marshall, J.D. 1971. Old Lakeland: some Cumbrian social history. Chapter on Two railway resorts: Grange and Seascale (pp.184-195). Newton Abbot: David & Charles. **B G K**

- Mills, N. 2014. Pounds and pinfolds of Cumbria. Bishop's Castle: YouCaxton Publications. Entry on Grange-over-Sands (p.57).
- Nixon, J. 2012. Wings over Sands: a concise history of Cark Airfield & RAF Grange-over-Sands. Razor Sharp. 208pp. G
- Nixon, J. 2014. Wings over Sands: a concise history of RAF Cark & RAF Grange-over-Sands. Pixel Tweaks Publications, 208pp. **B G K U**
- Pipe, B. & S. 2015. Historic Cumbria off the beaten track. Stroud: Amberley. Chapter on Grange-over-Sands and Cartmel (pp. 33-41). **B K**
- Rothwell, C. 1995. The Lancashire coast. (Britain in old photographs). Sutton. 126pp. Photographs of Grange-over-Sands (pp.105-108, 112). **B G K**
- Sankey, R. 1976. Furness and Cartmel: a photographic recollection. Clapham: Dalesman. 80pp. **B** Photographs of Allithwaite, Kents Bank, Grange-over-Sands (pp. 72-76).
- Smith, A. 1984. St Charles Borromeo, Grange-over-Sands: history of the parish. 16pp. G
- Swain, R. 2005. Grange-over-Sands photographic memories. 87pp. G K U
- Swale, W.E. 1972. Grange-over-Sands: the story of a gentle township. 2<sup>nd</sup> ed. 104pp. **B G**
- Victoria county history of Lancashire. 1914. Vols II: Religious houses, and VIII: Topography: Lonsdale hundred, north and south. Available online at <u>www.british-history.ac.uk</u> Chapters on Broughton (vol VIII, pp 278-282). **B** U
- Ward, P. 2007. Grange-over-Sands: a history of worship in Higher Grange 1907-2007. Cartmel Peninsula Team Ministry. 42pp. K
- Webster, R. 1990. A walk around old Grange. Grange-over-Sands: Johnson & Whittle. 16pp. G K
- Webster, R. & Ward, P. 2003. The Parish Church of St Paul, Grange-over-Sands, 1853-2003: a celebration. 43pp.
- Whalan, G. 2016. The sound of musicals: amateur musical theatre in the South Lakes peninsulas. Consett: Stable Door Press. Chapter on The Grange and District Amateur Operatic Society (founded 1949) (p.201-224). B G K U

#### Holker

- Bickley, F. 1911. The Cavendish family. Constable. B
- Brandwood, G. The architecture of Sharpe, Paley and Austin. English Heritage, 2012. The following is extracted from 'Catalogue of works and projects' (pp 210-259): 1859-61 Holker Hall. Alterations [Buildings of England series].
  - 1871-5 Holker Hall. Rebuilding for the 7<sup>th</sup> Duke of Devonshire to a new design of a wing of 1840 destroyed by fire on 10.3.1871. Negotiations were conducted by E G Paley. Work began in autumn 1871 but prices were not settled until 1872. The fabric was effectively complete in 1874. Contractor James Garden of Dalton who was paid £15,084. Fitting and furnishings (eg furnishings by Gillow & Co; fireplaces by the Ashford Marble Works near Bakewell) went on even into 1876. c £38,000 [diary of the 7<sup>th</sup> Duke of Devonshire (at Chatsworth House), vols 21-3: volumes of drawings by 'Austin & Paley' 3, 33-4: Lancashire Record Office, DDCa 13/331-8: *British Architect* 16, 1881, 407, 514 + illustrations: *Country Life* 3.7.1980, 20-1]. Entrance lodge probably by Paley & Austin, *c* 1875; possibly the school near the gate. **B** U

Dickinson, J.C. 1980. The land of Cartmel: a history. Kendal: Wilson. 112pp.

Chapter on Cark and Holker (pp 75-81). B G K U

- Earl of Liverpool. 1906. Catalogue of the portraits at Holker Hall, Lancashire, in the possession of the Rt Hon Victor C.W.Cavendish MP. 16pp. **B**
- France, R.S. 1950. The Holker muniments. Penrith: Herald Printing Co. B
- Garbutt, J. 1900. The illustrated guide to the holiday resorts on the Furness Railway. Furness Railway Company. 174pp. Reprinted Ulverston: Reminder Press, 2006. Chapter on Cark and Holker (p 78). **B K**
- Gilby, G.W. 2012. The hatchments of Cartmel Priory. Upleatham: Gilby. 15pp. Two of the hatchments are for members of the Lowther family and three for members of the Cavendish family.
- Hindle, J. 1895. Illustrated handbook to Cark-in-Cartmel containing a concise history of the three villages of Cark, Flookburgh and Holker, and Cartmel. 62pp.
- Holker Hall: an illustrated survey of the Lancashire home of the Cavendish family. n.d. 30pp.
- Hyde, M. & Pevsner, N. 2010. Cumbria: Cumberland, Westmorland and Furness. (The buildings of England.) London: Yale Univ. Pr. 775pp. Entry on Holker (pp.410-411). **B G K U**
- Osbourne, E., editor. 1970. Holker Hall. Derby: English Life.
- Sankey, R. 1976. Furness and Cartmel: a photographic recollection. Clapham: Dalesman. 80pp. **B** Photographs of Cartmel village, Holker, Cark, Flookburgh (pp.64-71).
- Victoria county history of Lancashire. 1914. Vols II: Religious houses, and VIII: Topography: Lonsdale hundred, north and south. Available online at <u>www.british-history.ac.uk</u> Chapter on Lower Holker (vol VIII, pp 270-276). **B** U

### **Kents Bank**

- Garbutt, J. 1900. The illustrated guide to the holiday resorts on the Furness Railway. Furness Railway Company. 174pp. Reprinted Ulverston: Reminder Press, 2006. Chapter on Kents Bank (pp 76-77). **B K**
- Mycock, D. 1996. Eighty years onward 1916-1996. [Abbott Hall]. 69pp. B G
- Rothwell, C. 1995. The Lancashire coast. (Britain in old photographs). Sutton. 126pp. Photographs of Kents Bank (p.107). **B G K**
- Sankey, R. 1976. Furness and Cartmel: a photographic recollection. Clapham: Dalesman. 80pp. **B** Photographs of Allithwaite, Kents Bank, Grange-over-Sands (pp. 72-76).

## Lindale

Beckett, J. 2003. Notes relating to Merlewood, Grange-over-Sands, 1850-1930: the house, its occupants and their families. 149pp. K <u>http://merlewood.beckett.pw</u>

Brandwood, G. The architecture of Sharpe, Paley and Austin. English Heritage, 2012.

- The following is extracted from 'Catalogue of works and projects' (pp 210-259):
- 'Hampsfield House'. For John Tomlinson Hibbert MP (Parliamentary Secretary to the Local Government Board under Gladstone, 1871-4, 1880-3). T Raffles Davison noted it 'is now completing', c £7,000 [British Architect 16, 1881, 407 + illustration]. So may well have been started prior to 1881. B U

Deakin, N.B. 1912. School life at Lindale. Grange-over-Sands: Mason. K (Archives)

Dickinson, H.W. 1914. John Wilkinson, Ironmaster. Ulverston: Kitchen. B

- Dickinson, J.C. 1980. The land of Cartmel: a history. Kendal: Wilson. 112pp. Chapter on Lindale (pp 93-95). **B G K U**
- Hibbert, Mrs. 1911. Memories of the Rt Hon Sir J.T.Hibbert KCB.
- Hyde, M. & Pevsner, N. 2010. Cumbria: Cumberland, Westmorland and Furness. (The buildings of England.) London: Yale Univ. Pr. 775pp. Entry on Lindale (pp.497-498). **B G K U**
- Kirby, R.H. and others, eds. 1892. The Rural Deanery of Cartmel in the Diocese of Carlisle, its churches and endowments. Ulverston: Atkinson. 125pp. Chapter on Lindale (pp.68-73). **B U**
- Marshall, J.D. & Davies-Shiel, M. 1977. The industrial archaeology of the Lake Counties. Beckermet: Moon. 287pp. Chapter on Lindale-in-Cartmel (p.250).
- Raymond, S. 1999. The story of Lindale Church. Lindale: Raymond. 24pp. G
- Raymond, S. 2000. Ironmaster Wilkinson of Lindale. Lindale: Raymond. 12pp.
- Sankey, R. 1976. Furness and Cartmel: a photographic recollection. Clapham: Dalesman. 80pp. **B** Photographs of Lindale and High Newton (pp.77-80).
- Taylor, S. 1955. Cartmel people and priory. Kendal: Wilson. 181pp. Chapter on Upper Allithwaite (pp 111-116). **B G K U**
- Victoria county history of Lancashire. 1914. Vols II: Religious houses, and VIII: Topography: Lonsdale hundred, north and south. Available online at <u>www.british-history.ac.uk</u> Chapter on Upper Allithwaite (vol VIII, pp 268-270). **B** U
- Woodhead, S. & Shippen, J. 2013. Six short heritage walks around Lindale. A4 folded leaflets.
- Woodhead, S. & Shippen, J. 2014. Lindale geological trail: a short exploration of the publicly accessible geology of Lindale village. A4 folded leaflet.
- Woodhead, S. & Shippen, J. 2014. Beating the bounds: a 12 mile walk around the ancient parish of Allithwaite Upper ... A3 folded leaflet.

#### Meathop

James, M. 2000. The history of Witherslack, Meathop and Ulpha during the twentieth century. 71pp. G

## Newton-in-Cartmel

- Dickinson, J.C. 1980. The land of Cartmel: a history. Kendal: Wilson. 112pp. Chapter on Broughton and Newton (pp 72-75). **B G K U**
- Sankey, R. 1976. Furness and Cartmel: a photographic recollection. Clapham: Dalesman. 80pp. **B** Photographs of Lindale and High Newton (pp.77-80).
- Taylor, S. 1955. Cartmel people and priory. Kendal: Wilson. 181pp. Chapter on Upper Allithwaite (pp 111-116). **B G K U**
- Victoria county history of Lancashire. 1914. Vols II: Religious houses, and VIII: Topography: Lonsdale hundred, north and south. Available online at <u>www.british-history.ac.uk</u> Chapter on Upper Allithwaite (vol VIII, pp 268-270). **B** U
- Woodhead, S. & Shippen, J. 2014. Beating the bounds: a 12 mile walk around the ancient parish of Allithwaite Upper ...

## **Staveley-in-Cartmel**

Ayre, L. R., ed. 1894-1900. The North Lonsdale Magazine and Furness Miscellany. 4 vols. Article on Staveley in Cartmel (4, 274-277). U

Brandwood, G. The architecture of Sharpe, Paley and Austin. English Heritage, 2012.
The following is extracted from 'Catalogue of works and projects' (pp 210-259):
1896-7 St Mary. Plans 1896. Pews removed, reseated, reroofed, five-bay oak arcade inserted to replace rubble piers. Estimate £1,000 [*Carnforth News* 13.8.1896: notes in church]. Pulpit dated 1899 looks like Austin & Paley work. **B** U

- Hyde, M. & Pevsner, N. 2010. Cumbria: Cumberland, Westmorland and Furness. (The buildings of England.) London: Yale Univ. Pr. 775pp. Entry on Staveley-in-Cartmel (p.630). **B G K U**
- Kirby, R.H. and others, eds. 1892. The Rural Deanery of Cartmel in the Diocese of Carlisle, its churches and endowments. Ulverston: Atkinson. 125pp. Chapter on Staveley-in-Cartmel (pp.74-79). B U
- Mills, N. 2014. Pounds and pinfolds of Cumbria. Bishop's Castle: YouCaxton Publications. Entry on Staveley-in-Cartmel (p.75).
- Taylor, S. 1955. Cartmel people and priory. Kendal: Wilson. 181pp. Chapter on Staveley in Cartmel (pp 124-132). **B G K U**
- Townley, C.G. 1933. An account of the parish of Staveley in Cartmel. Kendal: Wilson. 19pp.
- Victoria county history of Lancashire. 1914. Vols II: Religious houses, and VIII: Topography: Lonsdale hundred, north and south. Available online at <u>www.british-history.ac.uk</u> Chapter on Staveley (vol VIII. p 281). **B** U

# Maps held at Barrow Record Office

#### Pre-Ordnance Survey

Yates, W. 1786. A map of the county of Lancashire. 1". Reprinted in facsimile 1968.

Cartmel enclosure map. 1807. Greenwood. 1818. Lancashire. ≤1"

**Ordnance Survey** Area Sheet Dates 6" Lancashire (1<sup>st</sup> edition 6" maps accessible at <u>www.old-maps.co.uk</u>) Cartmel & Lower Holker 1851 1890 1914 17 Cartmel, Grange, Allithwaite 17 NE 1945 6" National Grid Ravenstown, Flookburgh, Kents Bank, SD 37 NE 1972 Allithwaite, Cark, Cartmel Humphrey Head, Rougholme Point, Airfield, SD 37 SE 1956 Kent Channel Field Broughton, Ayside, Fiddler Hall Woods, SD 38 SE 1956 Wood Heads, Green Bank Grange SD 47 NW 1972 25" Lancashire Staveley 8.15 1890 1913 Staveley, Fiddler Hall Woods, 12.3 1890 1913 Hoggarth Plantation Staveley parish, Seatle, High Cark 12.7 1890 1913 12.8 Ayside, High Newton 1890 1913 Upper Holker parish 12.9 1890 1913 Upper Holker parish 12.10 1890 1913 Field Broughton 12.11 1890 1913 High Newton 12.12 1890 1913 Upper Holker parish 12.13 1890 1913 Upper Holker parish 12.14 1890 1913 Broughton East parish 12.15 1890 1913 Lindale 12.16 1890 1913 Upper Allithwaite parish 13.5 1890 1913 Meathop 13.9 1890 1913 1913 Lindale 13.13 1890 Cartmel 17.2 1890 1913 Cartmel 17.3 1890 1913 1933 17.4 1933 1890 1913 Grange Cartmel Sands 17.5 1890 1913 Holker, Cark 17.6 1890 1913 Allithwaite 17.7 1890 1913 1933 Grange 17.8 1890 1913 1933 Flookburgh 17.10 1890 1913 1938 Cartmel & Lower Allithwaite parishes 17.11 1890 1913 17.12 Kents Bank Station 1890 1913 Lower Holker parish 1890 1913 17.14 1913 Humphrey Head point 17.15 1890 Holme Island 18.1 1890 1913 25" National Grid Cartmel Sands, Leven Viaduct, Park Head, SD 3278-3378 1971 Old Park Wood Allithwaite, Kents Bank, Berry Bank SD 3876-3976 1969 Grange: Eden Mount, Yewbarrow, SD 4078-4178 1970 Eggerslack, Paradise Hill Flookburgh, Ravenstown SD 3675 1970

Cark, Flookburgh	SD 3676		1970
Cartmel Wharf, East Plain	SD 3773		1969
Allithwaite: Winder Moor, Low Marsh, Airfield	SD 3774		1969
Allithwaite: Borwick's Aynsome, Aynsome	SD 3879		1970
Mill Farm, Longlands			
Grange: Cart Lane, Yew Tree Road, Carter	SD 4076		1970
Road, Seawood Cottage			
50″	' Lancashire		
Grange: Station, Yewbarrow, Kents Bank	17.4 SE	1913	
Grange: Grange Fell, Rockland Road,	17.4 SW	1913	
Oreton Villas, Eden Mount, Cartmel Road,			
etc.			
Grange: Cat Tree Bank, Low House,	17.8 NW	1913	
Low Fell, Methven, Berners Close,			
Underwood			

Barrow RO also has an Index of the placenames of Cartmel to Ordnance Survey sheet numbers